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Project No and Title:  NCERA-101 Controlled Environment Technology and Use

Period Covered:  04-2008 to 03-2009
Date Reporting:  6 June, 2009

Annual Meeting:  4-7 April, 2009  
Meeting Program is accessible through http://ncr101.montana.edu/meetings_past.htm
Participants: Lou Albright (Cornell); Felix Arguedas (Univ. Maryland), Wade Berry (UCLA), Matt Blanchard (Mich. State Univ.), Mark Blonquist (Apogee Inst.), A.J. Both (Rutgers Univ.), Bruce Bugbee (Utah State Univ.), Brian Cook (EGC), Fred Davies (Texas A&M), David de Villiers (Cornell), Gerry Deitzer (Univ. Maryland), Tracy Dougher (Montana State Univ.), Bruno Faucher (Greenhouse Engineering), David Fleisher (USDA-ARS), Jonathan Frantz (USDA-ARS), Gary Gardner (Univ. Minn.), Richard Gladon (Iowa St. Univ.), Steven Griggs (EGC), Alec Hay (Utah State Univ.), Douglas Hopper (Achieving Solutions), Henry Imberti (Percival Scientific), Hugues Joannis (Univ. Laval), Lloyd Jones (Monsanto), Ramesh Kanwar (Iowa State Univ.), Meriam Karlsson (Univ. Alaska), Jongyun Kim (Univ. Georgia), Mark Kroggel (Univ. Arizona), Chieri Kubota (Univ. Arizona), Ron Lacey (Texas A&M), John Lea-Cox (Univ. Maryland), Mark Lefsrud (McGill Univ.), Peter Ling (Ohio State Univ.), Gioia Massa (Purdue Univ.), Vic Mirabella (Priva), Cary Mitchell (Purdue Univ.), Bob Morrow (ORBITEC), Desmond Mortley (Tuskegee Univ.), Bert Neeft (Total Energy Group, Inc.), Derrick Oosterhuis (Univ. Arkansas), Sonali Padhye (Univ. Florida), Robert Pauls (BioChambers), Reg Quiring (Conviron), Dennis Raath (Total Energy Group), Sharon Reid (Conviron), Mark Romer (McGill Univ.), A.O. Rule III (EGC), Erik Runkle (Mich. State Univ.), John Sager (NASA-Kennedy),  Dan Schmoldt (USDA), Philip Sheridan (Cycloptics), Todd Smith (Duke Univ.), Ryan Stewart (Univ. Illinois – UC), Gary Stutte (NASA-Kennedy), Marc Theroux (Biochambers), Ted Tibbitts (Univ. Wisconsin), Richard Tuck (Cycloptics), Alex Turkewitsch (Greenhouse Engineering), Marc van Iersel (Univ. Georgia), Jeff Werner (Univ. Alaska), Ray Wheeler (NASA-Kennedy), Dave Wilson (NASA-Ames), Neil Yorio (NASA-Kennedy)
Executive Committee

Gary Stutte, Chair

Alex Turkewitsch, Vice Chair

Jonathan Frantz, Secretary

Erik Runkle, Past Chair

Brief Summary of Annual Meeting

Complete meeting minutes are available at http://ncr101.montana.edu/meetings_past.htm
Opening: Gary Stutte and Bruce Bugbee made opening remarks and thanked the organizing efforts of Bruce Bugbee, Mark Blonquist, Alec Hay, and April Hay for this year’s meeting.

Announcements: Conferences of interest to the group are GreenSys 2009 on June 14th through 19th, 2009 in Quebec City, Quebec, Canada. http://wwwgreensys2009.com/; the ISHS Light in Horticulture conference to be held November 15th to 19th, 2009 in Tsukuba, Japan. http://www.lightsym2009.jp/; The Association of Educators and Research Greenhouse Curators (AERGC) conference on July, 20 to 23, 2009 at Duke University.  

Graduate Student Poster Competition: The NCERA-101 2009 competition had five participants and was won this year by Jongyun Kim of The University of Georgia.

Approval of 2008 Minutes: Alex Turkewitsch presented the Minutes of the 2008 business meeting in Cocoa Beach, FL.  The minutes are available on the USDA website http://ncr101.montana.edu/minutes/2008/2008_NCERA-101_Meeting_minutes.pdf 
Membership Report:  Mark Romer presented the Membership Report (see meeting minutes for complete report.  Highlights include an all-time high of 145 members representing a total of 100 institutions from 8 different countries and 29 States.  Long-term members Gerry Dietzer and Desmond Mortley will be recognized as 20-year members and our Administrative Advisor Ramesh Kanwar will be recognized with the Significant Contributor award.  Bruce Bugbee and Mark Romer worked on drafting a “Letter of Invitation” to use when recruiting new USDA representatives.  Effort over the next year will help improve and streamline the process.  
Website Report: Mark Romer gave a Website Report; he thanked ongoing efforts of Tracy Dougher to maintain the website, and reported that updating member institution contact information is nearly complete.  There will be an effort to consolidate annual meeting information, including international meetings, onto the single, Montana State University server.  
Email/Electronic Discussion Group: Mark Romer reported that the Google group site was launched in a limited capacity, and described the capabilities of the site to have user-defined preferences.  Discussion centered on values of moderated vs. non-moderated sites, topics to post, and membership.  Post-conference note: NCERA-101 membership was invited to join the discussion group, which is currently a moderated cite with about a half-dozen moderators.  
Administrative Advisor’s Report: Ramesh Kanwar presented the report.  Thinking globally, he asked  where is the NCERA-101 group going?  There is stimulus money going to NSF, NIH, and DOE.  All of last year’s proposals that were turned down due to lack of funds stand a good chance of funding this year.  Short (2-3 years) time frame for projects is encouraged.  Technology/sensor development is an area of emphasis for these projects. Some stimulus money is being given to the states for shovel-ready projects (about $100 to $150 million).  New greenhouse projects that have been delayed are possible with this money. Challenge: how to move forward?  Where should science and technologies go?  Form a small group within this NCERA-101 group to meet with NSF heads.  (USDA can come up with travel money to DC) to guide direction of national programs.  For reporting, minutes are due 60 days post-meeting.  Statements of accomplishments and impact statements are also expected, and he presented two handouts on writing impact statements: ask who cares, so what, what is new, and how does this impact the broader society?  On impact statements, be inclusive with your cooperators because the project is easier to sell when there are outcomes.  For the 2012 International Meeting, he remined the membership that NSF has a program for 10 travel grants ($2500 each) for a meeting (international).  USDA has been able to co-sponsor up to $10,000 for graduate student travel grants ($500 each).  Finally, he recommended we view budget cuts as “how can we get better?”
CSREES Administrative Report:  Dan Schmoldt presented report, to be changed to the National Institute of Food and Agriculture (NIFA) report due to administrative transition. Fiscal Year 2009 appropriation was about 3.3% higher than FY ’08; Agriculture and Food Research Initiative (AFRI) was about 5.6% higher over FY ’08.  Mandatory programs grew significantly due to the ’08 Farm Bill. The transition from CSREES to NIFA was stimulated by the 2008 Farm Bill.  The goal of the transition is to raise the profile of Agricultural Research.  There will be a presidential appointment to head NIFA.  He summarized by saying the transition should not affect users, reminded us to volunteer for review panels, which will provide direct input to what gets funded/should get funded, and when responding to a Request For Application (RFA), respond directly to application criteria.  
Instrument Package Report:  Bruce Bugbee reported there were three users this year that generated $900 in income.  The final account balance is about $1,000.  It was pointed out that when meeting surpluses occur, the balance could be transferred to the instrumentation account.  Last year’s surplus had a large surplus.  Now, that balance (held by Utah State Ag Experiment Station) is about $12,000.  This is because the committee does not have an account for itself.  This issue will be raised later in the meeting under new business for more complete discussion.

Discussion: Ted Tibbitts pointed out that the inclusion of the instrument package poster on the website was made, which has good descriptions of the packages.  Bruce wondered if the package would get more use if the cost was cheaper.  The group showed little interest in this. Utah State is now set up to take credit cards, but the cost to the instrument package is $25/month plus 3% of the transaction fee.  The bill-to is “Utah State University” and additional notes can be added (instrument package, for example) to the invoice. 
International Committee on Controlled Environment Guidelines: AJ Both reported that the tissue culture brochure was handed out at Cocoa Beach, posted on the website, and more copies were distributed to member stations. A large poster is available for meetings.  Our colleagues in England published a paper on these guidelines.  Next focus is on guidelines for greenhouse reporting, and will be discussed at GreenSys 2009. 

Growth Chamber Handbook Translation:  Erik Runkle reported that a letter to Miguel Gimenez Moolhuijzen, a member of the UK CEUG from Spain, will be written that allows translation, request specifics of what he wants from us, but state that NCERA-101 is not an active participant in the translation.

New Business

Committee Officers: The nominating committee (the executive committee) nominated Marc van Iersel for incoming secretary.  No other nominations were voiced; Erik Runkle motioned to accept the nomination, Cary Mitchell seconded, and the appointment passed unanimously.  
Surplus Meeting Funds:  Gary Stutte began and led discussion on surplus meeting funds.  Briefly, at the 2008 international meeting, sponsorships were up, attendance grew more than expected, and they received some unexpected price breaks on hosting, resulting in a nearly ~$14,000 surplus.  Some has been used for executive committee-approved items, yet there is still between $11,000 and $11,300 in a corporate account at Dynamac, which is a for-profit company.  It was decided to transfer this to the NCERA-101 instrumentation account at Utah State University.  Remaining discussion centered on use of the money including buffering future domestic meetings, travel grants for graduate students, subsidizing lower rates for instrument package, and international travel support.  There will be an annual financial report on how the surplus is spent.
Future meetings: 2010 – Bob Morrow of ORBITEC and Peter Vanderveer of Univ of Wisconsin to host.  Meeting will be March 20 to 23 on Univ of  Wisconsin , Madison , WI.  2011- Iowa State will not be ready to host, but maybe in 2013.  Michigan State is a possibility for 2011 (Erik Runkle as host).
Mark Romer reported on the idea of having industry host the meeting.  Every industry member he polled informally agreed that it was a great idea. This year, Apogee is a partial host, as was 2008 when Dynamac helped host.  Ramesh Kanwar stated we should not be concerned about the perception of peddling influence through hosting.  
Mark Romer updated the group on his discussions with the UK-CEUG who have offered to host the next international meeting in Cambridge, England scheduled for Sept 9 to 12, 2012 with post conference tours in East Anglia and Cambridge University. The meeting will follow the format of 2001 with a proposal to hold 8 sessions with 20 invited speakers, individual poster contributions, and trade exhibitions.  Lynton Incoll is soliciting feedback on potential session themes.  Briefly, these suggestions could include 1) revisiting topics covered during the 2001 sessions, 2) updating relevant topics using a review format (changes since 2001), 3) updating the growth chamber handbook, 4) selecting new topics and suggestions. John Lea-Cox suggested food safety as a possible topic to include with the technology behind detection and monitoring. 

Station Reports: After a vote, electronic station reports are only required as of next year, not written reports.

Adjourned: Meeting adjourned at 9:12 AM.

Transfer of Chairmanship: The gavel was passed from Gary Stutte to Alex Turkewitsch.

Minutes prepared by Jonathan Frantz, Secretary, April 17th, 2009.

